

#### Early Impacts of Coronavirus on Bangladesh Apparel Supply Chains

Leitheiser, Erin; Hossain, Syeda Nusaiba; Sen, Shuvro; Tasnim, Gulfam; Moon, Jeremy; Knudsen, Jette Steen; Rahman, Shahidur

Document Version Final published version

Publication date: 2020

License CC BY-NC-ND

Citation for published version (APA): Leitheiser, E., Hossain, S. N., Sen, S., Tasnim, G., Moon, J., Knudsen, J. S., & Rahman, S. (2020). *Early Impacts of Coronavirus on Bangladesh Apparel Supply Chains*. The Regulation of International Supply Chains (RÍSC). RISC Briefing No. April

Link to publication in CBS Research Portal

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us (research.lib@cbs.dk) providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Download date: 03. Jul. 2025











### EARLY IMPACTS OF CORONAVIRUS ON BANGLADESH APPAREL SUPPLY CHAINS

RISC Briefing - April 2020

### Perspectives from a Danida funded research project:

The Regulation of International Supply Chains (RISC): Lessons from the Governance of Occupational Health and Safety in the Bangladesh Ready-Made Garment Industry

PUBLICATION DATE: 30 APRIL 2020









#### **AUTHORS**

Erin Leitheiser Syeda Nusaiba Hossain Shuvro Sen Gulfam Tasnim Jeremy Moon Jette Steen Knudsen Shahidur Rahman

### **FOREWORD**

Seven years ago this month, more than 1,100 garment workers in Bangladesh were killed when the Rana Plaza complex collapsed on top of them. Today, the Bangladesh apparel industry and its 4+ million workers face a new crisis: coronavirus. Obvious health issues aside, the impacts of the global pandemic on the industry and its workers are potentially catastrophic for the industry and the wider society alike. This report outlines some the early issues and developments relating to the impact of coronavirus in Bangladesh's apparel industry and supply chain.

The report has two primary aims. First, it seeks to aggregate key information about developments and issues arising in Bangladesh's apparel industry as a result of the coronavirus. Accounts and reporting are widespread, and the report brings together data and information from both international and local sources. It draws on media articles, academic research, watchdog reports, governmental policies and industry accounts to create a comprehensive overview of the issues and reporting. Second, and more significantly, it looks behind the numbers and accounts to provide analysis of, and reflections on, the broader issues and challenges at play. Key questions arising from this are detailed in the final section. The content here is reflective of a close collaboration of researchers from both the Global North and Bangladesh, thereby providing a balanced perspective.

However, the report is not entirely comprehensive. In its quest for speed, it does not yet provide an account of the trade union movement, updates on trade policies, or other important developments that affect the industry. These and other topics will be addressed in future reports.

This report is a product of the RISC project, which seeks to shed light on how social sustainability issues – like working conditions and occupational health and safety – are governed in the Bangladesh RMG industry. In particular, it examines how different entities – like brands, suppliers and governments – understand and take action on their responsibilities. Thus, RISC researchers endeavor to draw on their knowledge and experience in the industry to provide insight into the impacts of coronavirus given that many of the major issues arising are core to our areas of expertise: ethical trade, supply chain management, corporate social responsibility, social sustainability, governance, and the Bangladesh RMG industry.

RISC brings together researchers Copenhagen Business School, BRAC University Bangladesh, Tufts University, and professionals from the Danish Ethical Trading Initiative. RISC is an academic research project funded by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs Denmark and administered by the Danida Fellowship Centre: *The Regulation of International Supply Chains (RISC): Lessons from the Governance of Occupational Health and Safety in the Bangladesh Ready-Made Garment Industry.* 

© The Authors

### BACKGROUND ON BANGLADESH RMG

The ready-made garment (RMG) sector started its journey in Bangladesh in the late 1970s, growing into a billion dollar industry by the year 2000 in an otherwise impoverished country. Bangladesh is home to nearly 165 million people and its capital, Dhaka, is the most densely populated city in the world with 21 million inhabitants. The RMG industry dominates the country's earnings, accounting for more than 80% of all exports and 11% of GDP with a value of more than US\$30 billion1. Bangladesh has the fastest growing economy in the Asia-Pacific region with around 8% annual growth in its GDP2. However, 22% of its population lives in poverty, and nearly 1 out of 10 employed people lives on less than US\$2 a day<sup>3</sup>. The average monthly salary of a garment worker in Bangladesh is US\$96/month.

In Bangladesh, the RMG industry associations effectively run the industry: Bangladesh Garment Manufacturers and Exporters Association (BGMEA) and Bangladesh Knitwear Manufacturers and Exporters Association (BKMEA). Their stated role is to promote and facilitate the apparel industry through policy advocacy to the government, provision of services to members, and ensure social compliance at factories. BGMEA has about 4500 factories as members, which account for 100% of woven garment exports, more than 95% of sweater exports, and about half of light knitwear exports . BKMEA has about 2,000 members, responsible for the balance of the country's light knitwear export4. These associations - and in particular, BGMEA protect the interests of the suppliers and is responsible for any action taken in the industry.



Historically, the industry relied primarily on a female workforce, though this has shifted in the past few years. Estimates from the industry ten years ago put the percentage of female workers at around 80%, but that figure has dropped to 61% today<sup>5</sup>. However, women still dominate the workforce, particularly in the lowest level positions in RMG factories.

Bangladesh continues to be an attractive country for buyers due to its low labor costs of US\$96/month. The European Union is the country's biggest market, accounting for 62% in 2019 of its exports<sup>6</sup>. This is due in large part due to the favorable 'Everything But

Arms' trade policy which allows goods from Bangladesh to enter the Union duty-free. North America is also a major market, with the US accounting for 18% of exports and Canada a further 3%<sup>7</sup>. The rapid development of the sector, and its contribution to the economy led the country's transition from aid dependency to greater self-reliance through trade<sup>8</sup>.

However, the economic success of Bangladesh's RMG has come at a high human price. Most famously, the Rana Plaza complex which housed several garment factories collapsed in 2013, killing 1,135 workers and injuring over twice as many more. This tragedy was particularly egregious not only due to the scale of the disaster, but also to the nefarious management which forced workers back into the building despite major cracking appearing throughout its structural columns, even after the commercial spaces on the lower levels of the building had been evacuated. Rana Plaza followed a long history of fatal fires in the industry, such as the Tazreen Fashions

fire just six months earlier where 112 workers were burnt alive after being locked inside the building by security guards. The chronic neglect for even the most basic of health and safety provisions for its workers is cause for concern, particularly as the sector now faces the coronavirus crisis.

In response to Rana Plaza, hundreds of brands and retailers from around the globe joined efforts to oversee improvements to building safety through The Accord on Fire and Building Safety in Bangladesh and The Alliance for Bangladesh Worker Safety. While major improvements have been made to fire, electrical and structural safety, debates have recently arisen to question how improvements will be maintained and regulated. However, these conversations are now largely sidelined as the RMG industry in Bangladesh and around the world grapples with how to confront the pandemic now upon us.



## EARLY IMPACTS OF THE CORONAVIRUS ON THE SUPPLY CHAIN

The sudden onset of the Coronavirus brought with it unprecedented impacts for supply chains worldwide, particularly those with links to China which stood at the epicenter of what would grow to become a global pandemic. The impacts and shutdown in China initially seemed to pose both opportunities and challenges to Bangladesh's RMG industry. Initial optimism flourished around how the lockdown in China and closure of its factories represented a boon for Bangladesh, which could now take in the orders that were no longer able to be produced in China<sup>10</sup>.

However, optimism quickly waned as the industry took stock of its reliance on China. The major apparel manufacturing countries – and in particular Bangladesh, Myanmar, Sri Lanka, Pakistan – are heavily dependent on China for the raw materials needed to make apparel. Bangladesh itself is dependent on China alone for more than 50% of its apparel raw materials, and about 40% of the machinery and spare parts for this industry<sup>11</sup>. Thus, the lockdown in China brought the Bangladesh RMG industry's own supply chain to a standstill. According to a flash survey of Bangladesh suppliers, 93% reported that they faced a delay in raw material shipments during this pandemic<sup>12</sup>. The delay in importing raw materials for production created problems with buyers who insisted on maintaining current deadlines on present orders<sup>13</sup>. The BGMEA President conveyed her fear that the impact of the crisis would lead to irrevocable catastrophe in the supply chain<sup>14</sup>.

"This is no longer only a global health crisis, it is also a major labor market and economic crisis that is having a huge impact on people. In 2008, the world presented a united front to address the consequences of the global financial crisis, and the worst was averted. We need that kind of leadership and resolve now." <sup>9</sup>

-Guy Ryder, director-general of the ILO, March 2020

### BRANDS & RETAILERS CANCEL ORDERS

As the coronavirus spread around the world, various degrees of lockdown and stay-at-home order were instituted throughout Europe and North America. With unemployment on the rise and stores closed, consumers in the Global North ceased shopping for virtually anything other than basic necessities<sup>15</sup>. Thus, brands and retailers found themselves with large volumes of merchandise but few customers, inciting the need to revise their sales and sourcing strategies for the coming months.

With low turnover, brands and retailers began to cancel orders with manufacturers, citing stores and warehouses full of stock that they could not sell in the immediate future. Brands canceled orders and announced delayed payment terms by exercising the force majeure clauses in their contracts, citing the coronavirus spread and resulting store closures as unforeseen circumstances. While legal analyses largely support this use of the force majeure clause, its invocation is likely to result in lawsuits, and the Centre for Policy Dialogue Bangladesh is currently pursuing examination about its use with the International Chamber of Commerce. The cancellation of orders and the delays of payments by-and-large left suppliers in the lurch by shifting costs and liabilities from buyers to suppliers. As the effects of this began to ripple through the industry, brands and retailers have responded in a variety of ways.

In this critical moment, BGMEA requested the brands and retailers not to cancel orders and to support factories. On March 23rd, the trade association published a video message where BGMEA President Dr. Rubana Hug made an appeal to international apparel buyers to step forward and support the Bangladesh RMG sector in this dire time. She asked the buvers not to cancel orders for garments that were in production or already complete. For the fabric that remained uncut, she proposed that production go ahead and goods stored locally, and the buyers could defer the payments if need be. She stressed that "If we don't have the support for the next three months, we will be having 4.1 million workers literally out on the streets. And this is a social chaos we cannot afford." She contended that providing some measure of support to a country with whom all buying countries have been partners with for years is a small ask, going on to state that "this is a disaster that neither commerce, nor humanity can afford." She also noted that buyers' reputations were on the line<sup>16</sup>.

Buyers' responses varied to the extremes. In the most egregious cases, brands disregarded the pleas entirely and refused

Core business functions like sourcing play an important part of brands' reputations.

to accept orders already produced as well as those currently in production. In one such example, Topshop parent company Arcadia was called out for its poor treatment of suppliers when it demanded cancellations of all orders - including those already shipped - or be given a 30% discount, an amount unlikely to cover even the hard costs of suppliers let alone the wages of the workers who produced the garments<sup>17</sup>. As forecasted by the BGMEA, such brands have become the targets of workers' rights advocates. The Workers Rights Consortium instituted a tracker on their website to report on which brands have committed to accepting orders already produced and in production and those which have not, demonstrating how core business functions like sourcing play an important part of brands' reputations<sup>18</sup>.

Other brands have been praised for their efforts to continue to support the industry. The president of BGMEA recently thanked H&M for being a "strategic partner" of Bangladesh by agreeing to take in all orders already in production, as well as those for which the raw materials had already been purchased19. The efforts and practices of most brands, however, have fallen in between these two extremes, with many brands which originally cancelled orders later agreeing to accept shipment on goods already produced. Few, however, have responded to calls to reimburse suppliers for fabric and materials already purchased for future

Pushing financial liabilities from wealthy buyers onto suppliers who operate with very thin margins is a troubling tale when assessing the balance of risk and reward in the global marketplace.

orders. Pushing financial liabilities from wealthy buyers onto suppliers who operate with very thin margins is a troubling tale when assessing the balance of risk and reward in the global marketplace.

Other brands have chosen responses grounded in charity rather than commerce. Primark is one such example, with its unique business model of zero advertising and online sales having calamitous effects in the time of shutdown, bringing its average monthly turnover of £650M to £020. Initially facing harsh criticism for cancelling orders - and in particular for the impacts those cancellations would have on the livelihoods of workers - Primark eventually set up a special fund to be used to support the payment of workers' wages<sup>21</sup>. Levi's has also leveraged its foundation arms to establish relief funds and help other brands do the same<sup>22</sup>. While charitable funds offer welcome and needed support for workers, the "charitable" positioning of these efforts sends a worrying signal about the voluntary nature with which buyers view their responsibilities to the workers on which their businesses depend.

While charitable funds offer welcome and needed support for workers, the "charitable" positioning of these efforts sends a worrying signal about the voluntary nature with which buyers view their responsibilities to the workers on which their businesses depend.

### SUPPLIERS LEFT IN THE LURCH

Suppliers have little bargaining power, particularly under the current circumstances. According to the Federation of the Bangladesh Chambers of Commerce and Industries, the bulk of orders through June have been cancelled and the "situation is dire"23. Suppliers have thus been forced into a difficult situation with little cash flow of their own coupled with increasing liabilities for raw materials already purchased for the production of now-cancelled orders. For example, an import warehouse at the airport in Dhaka is now filled to the brim with more than 2000 tons of raw materials from China because local importers no longer accept delivery<sup>24</sup>.

For many suppliers, the financial pressure created by cancelled orders was untenable. According to a flash survey of Bangladesh RMG suppliers administered in mid-March just as stay-at-home orders were being issued throughout Europe and North America, 58% of suppliers

reported having to shut down all or most of their operations as a result of order cancellations<sup>25</sup>. Many suppliers cite cancelled orders and delayed payments as causing cash flow problems so severe that they had difficulty paying wages to their workers. At that time, more than 1 million garment workers were fired or furloughed<sup>26</sup>, with the BGMEA reporting that 2.27 million workers were affected as of April 26th<sup>27</sup>. The survey reported that around three-quarters of workers were sent home without their legally-mandated severance pay, in large part due to brands' refusal to contribute to paying workers' wages<sup>28</sup>.

Under these unfortunate circumstances, the limited option for the suppliers is either to respond to these challenges in an effective and responsible way, or to exit the industry entirely. It is feared that only those suppliers who have good financial liquidity are likely to survive.

KEY FIGURES FROM THE PENN STATE CENTER FOR GLOBAL WORKERS' RIGHTS RESEARCH BRIEF

already purchased by their suppliers

of buyers refused to pay the cut-make-trim costs

cancelled orders

- of buyers refused to contribute to severance pay for laid off workers, contributing to the 80% of workers dismissed without pay
- of buyers refused to contribute to paying furloughed workers' legally-entitled partial wages, contributing to the 72% of workers furloughed without pay

### CORONAVIRUS HITS BANGLADESH

As the coronavirus continued to spread, Bangladesh instituted its own shutdown order on March 26th. While RMG factories were initially told that they could use their own discretion to determine whether or not to shut, guidance issued by the BGMEA urged factories to shut to help stem transmission of the virus. The Bangladesh Department of Inspection for Factories and Establishments (DIFE) advised that only those factories with urgent orders for export or personal protective equipment (PPE) production should remain open, and that these factories must ensure that the workers were equipped with proper safety measures<sup>29,30</sup>. So, the vast majority of factories that had not shut previously due to order cancellations now were compelled to close. Yet, hundreds of factories throughout the country either

remained open or opened again before the lockdown order was lifted, despite not having a valid reason or meeting safety requirements<sup>31,32</sup>.

Given the financial crisis facing RMG factories and their workers, the decision to remain open or to re-open should not come as a surprise. It does, however, underscore two important points about the industry. First, it emphasizes the hand-to-mouth dependence that suppliers and workers have on their Global North buyers. Second, it reinforces the unacceptable disregard employers regularly show for the health and safety their workers, similar to those which resulted in the deaths of 112 workers in the Tazreen Fashions fire in 2012 or the 1,135 killed in the collapse of Rana Plaza in 2013.



## WORKERS: THE MOST VULNERABLE OF ALL

Sudden factory closures led factory workers - many of whom had come from rural areas - to return home. However, public transit was suspended due to the lockdown, stranding thousands of workers in crowded hostels. While the shutdown was due to continue through April 14th, workers reported being told by their employers to return to work on April 5th - the original end date of the lockdown – lest they lose their jobs<sup>33</sup>. The immediate risks of loss of income and the longer-term impact of losing one's job weighed more heavily upon workers than did the threat of contracting COVID-19. So, since the lockdown also included the closure of public transit, stories abound of workers walking hundreds of kilometers to reach their workplaces and cramming themselves in vans and trucks intended for goods. However, most workers were met at factory gates by police who told them to return home<sup>34</sup>. Workers not only incurred significant expense in reaching

factories and returning home again, but are also feared to have contributed to the spread of the virus.

Workers - the vast majority of whom have a limited income and no savings - are typically paid their salaries by the 10th of the month for their work the previous month. As the shutdown continued and the financial liquidity of suppliers dried up, nearly half of workers reported not receiving their salaries for March<sup>35</sup>.This despite a governmental aid packaged announced with the express purpose of paying workers' salaries, and threats by DIFE to take legal action against factories that didn't pay up<sup>36</sup>. The payment deadline was extended to April 16th. However, thousands of factories still failed to pay, causing workers to take to the streets in protest<sup>37</sup>.

Protests were reported throughout the country, further fueling fears about

The non-payment of wages created more immediate impacts to workers' health and safety than did the threat of the coronavirus.

transmission. The workers blocked roads and shouted slogans such as "we want our wages" and discussed their food insecurity. One protester was quoted as saying, "We are afraid of the coronavirus. We heard a lot of people are dying of this disease, but we don't have any choice. We are starving. If we stay at home, we may save ourselves from the virus. But who will save us from starvation? "38 When confronted with questions about protesting during a lockdown, another worker asked "If we don't have food in our stomach, what's the use of observing this lockdown?"39 BGMEA President Rubana Hug also expressed concern at the prospect of workers' starvation as part of her plea to brands to help support the industry. The non-payment of wages created more immediate impacts to workers' health and safety than did the threat of the coronavirus.

The non-payment of wages was a short-term issue, but the longer-term concern was about the prospect of employment at all. Order cancellations and holds by the end of March alone effected nearly half of the country's 4.1 million workers<sup>40</sup>. As the situation intensified and factories closed, workers were being let go by the thousands, with more than one million workers out of a job by the beginning of April<sup>41,42</sup>, a number which has likely increased. This in spite of the BGMEA President's repeated appeals to factory owners not to lay off workers on humanitarian grounds, citing concerns for starvation should their income come to a halt.



## SUPPORT FROM THE BANGLADESH GOVERNMENT

Seeing the impacts of the pandemic on the industry, Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina announced a stimulus package on 25th March, even before sending the country into shutdown. This first package amounted to more than US\$580 million and targeted export-oriented industries - principally RMG - to help mitigate the impact of the coronavirus. The premier stipulated that the money from the package was available to suppliers and could only be disbursed in the form of wages for their workers. While positioned as a stimulus package, however, it was clarified a week later that the funds were actually in the form of loans which carried 2% interest and a 6-month grace

period<sup>43</sup>. Perhaps unsurprisingly, there has been little uptake of the funds by RMG factories. Thus, thousands of workers continue to go without payment of their wages.

Throughout the crisis, both the government and BGMEA have repeatedly called for suppliers to not lay off workers, largely based on humanitarian grounds. However, with orders dried up and future prospects bleak, thousands of workers have continued to be let go<sup>44</sup>. It may not be until the industry is fully re-opened that we can accurately assess the impact of how many workers – and suppliers – will be unemployed long-term.



# BY THE NUMBERS: BIG LOSSES FOR BANGLADESH'S RMG INDUSTRY

It is predicted that Bangladesh will lose around US \$6 billion in export revenue this financial year amid order cancellations and factory shut downs<sup>45</sup>. Coronavirus has already resulted in more than \$3 billion in losses for the industry - due to a combination of \$1.4 orders put on hold and a further \$1.8 billion cancelled outright - which will result in nearly \$2 billion in unsettled liability, according to the BGMEA<sup>46</sup>. As per a BGMEA report, the total apparel export in the month of March 2020 declined by 30.19% while shipment witnessed a 77.76% decline during the first week of April<sup>47</sup>. The BGMEA President citied "This can be estimated that export from March to May 2020 will fall short of around \$4.9 billion from regular exports

or confirmed orders." <sup>48</sup>. Even before the worst of the health impacts hit Bangladesh, its principal export industry has already suffered millions of dollars in losses.

Prospects for the future are similarly bleak. The summer and fall is typically the sector's busy season as they prepare merchandise for the holiday period in the Global North. Projections estimate that with a May re-opening exports will be down 62% or \$1.44 billion in September compared to the previous year. Without a May opening, estimates put that number at 83% or \$1.94 billion for the same timeframe<sup>49</sup>. Even the best-case scenarios for the industry are distressing.



## DESPITE LOCKDOWN, FACTORIES RE-OPEN

The countrywide lockdown had been extended to May 5th at the time of writing. Despite the president of the BGMEA promising to journalists in mid-April that factories would "definitely not" 50 be reopening in April, the BGMEA reversed this decision just days later, allowing more than 500 factories to open on April 26th. Many buyers reversed their initial order cancellation decisions and agreed to accept products already in production, so suppliers were pressed to finish and ship the orders, hence the push to re-open factories. Other factories had received orders for the production of personal protective equipment (PPE), an urgent need locally and globally.

The rush to re-open factories was due in part to Bangladesh's fear of lost competitiveness to other countries like China and Vietnam which also resumed manufacturing lines. Policy experts in the country advocated a gradual approach to re-openings, which could ensure the health and safety of workers while also avoiding the negative, long-term economic impacts of a prolonged shutdown<sup>51</sup>. There

were also concerns that remaining closed in the short-term would send a signal to buyers that the country's sector may not be open later, either, stoking fears that when brands are ready to buy again, orders would divert to other production countries<sup>52</sup>.

Advocates of re-opening have also used the phased re-openings in the Global North - such as Germany - as justification for their decision<sup>53</sup>. However, this rationalization fails to account for the fact that re-openings in Global North countries follow the peak and flattening of the infection curve; Bangladesh's curve is still rising rapidly. Further, there are significant questions about the ability of the country's healthcare system in managing the outbreak. For example, an average of 30 doctors were infected each day in the week of April 18-24<sup>54</sup>. Ergo, it seems that Bangladesh's re-opening of its RMG factories can be justified solely in economic terms, rather than through informed modelling which balances transmission rates and healthcare capacity with economic objectives.

Bangladesh's re-opening of its RMG factories can be justified solely in economic terms, rather than through informed modelling which balances transmission rates and healthcare capacity with economic objectives.

Officially, factories were to be re-opened according to a phased schedule<sup>55</sup>. Even then, factories were only to allow locally-based workers to return so as to decrease the number of workers traveling across the country<sup>56,57</sup>. Suppliers were also tasked with responsibilities for workers' health, but significant concerns remain as to factories' abilities to adhere to necessary health and hygiene protocols, with one headline bluntly stating that "Social distancing in garment factories out of the question" <sup>58</sup>.

Yet, while factories were re-opened, the government extended closures for public institutions. The government reversed a previous decision to also re-open ministerial offices at the same time as RMG factories<sup>59</sup>, and announced that educational institutions are likely to remain closed until September<sup>60</sup>. The differing policies for RMG and the rest of the country underscore the government's prioritization of economic interests.

#### FACTORY RE-OPENINGS AS OF APRIL 26 61

502	BGMEA Factories
104	BKMEA Factories
150	Apparel factories located across 3 Export Processing Zones
8	Jute Mills



## HEALTH PROTOCOLS IN FACTORIES

Despite the continuous operation of some factories and early openings of others, guidance regarding the health and safety protocols in factories wasn't published until April 22nd. This was just four days before the official re-opening of factories, and long after the first round of reopenings on April 5th.

The BGMEA – and not the government of Bangladesh – has set the policies and guidelines for factory re-openings. Key measures and provisions include<sup>62</sup>:

- Reducing the number of workers in the factory at a time, for example by creating shifts
- · Requiring the wearing of masks
- Installing thermal scanners or temperature checks at entrances
- Increasing the number of facilities for handwashing
- Regularly cleaning and disinfecting all hightouch areas
- Ensuring social distancing, such as making indoor walking paths unidirectional
- Adjusting building exhaust systems to ensure air isn't drawn through buildings
- Training workers in new guidelines and protocols
- Ensuring treatment of any worker affected by COVID-19

Whilst the authors are not medical experts, the policies themselves overall seem consistent with those which have been developed by health experts. However, there are widespread reports that the guidelines are not being followed. Workers report no social distancing, no temperature checks, no regular cleaning, and the like<sup>63</sup>. Enforcement of protocols is not expected, amid finger pointing between who should be responsible for the task, the BGMEA or DIFE. In the meantime, workers' health and safety hangs in the balance.



### TIMELINE

EBRUARY	4	Suppliers begin to experience delays in delivery of raw materials from China
MARCH	8	Bangladesh officially confirms first COVID-19 cases
MARCH	17	Suppliers begin receiving an influx of requests for delayed payment terms from buyers
MARCH	20	\$100M in orders cancelled, including for products already produced
MARCH	23	\$1.5B in orders cancelled across 1,089 factories, affecting 1+ million workers
MARCH	24	BGMEA President appeals to international brands not to delay shipments or cancel orders, which she predicts could result in factories failing to pay workers
MARCH	25	The Accord on Fire and Building Safety in Bangladesh suspends factory inspections
		Prime Minister announces \$580M in low-cost loans for export factories to pay workers
MARCH	26	Nationwide lockdown begins
MARCH	27	Authorities announce that RMG factories can remain open during the lockdown
MARCH	28	Authorities backtrack on their decision from the previous day and instruct factories to close. Factories with urgent orders for export or which produce PPE are allowed to remain open
MARCH	31	\$2.8B in orders cancelled or postponed. Public transport is suspended due to the lockdown, stranding thousands of workers in crowded hostels, unable to go home to their villages
		H&M announces that it will accept all goods already produced or in production, the first brand to make such a commitment
APRIL	3	Primark announces the establishment of a fund to cover the wages of garment workers
APRIL	5	BGMEA and BKMEA recommend factories remain closed until at least 11 April
APRIL		Workers return to factories – many walking long distances – in fear of losing their jobs. Most were met at factory gates by police and told to

7 APRIL More than 130 factories remain open or re-open in the Savar and Ashulia areas 8 APRIL Commerce Minister requests factory owners not to dismiss employees, even if the factories remain closed APRIL 10 BGMEA recommends factories remain closed until 25 April APRIL 12 Thousands of workers protest at factory gates and in the streets to demand payment of their wages from March APRIL 13 BGMEA estimates that RMG export earnings in the first week of the month fell by 78% compared to the previous year APRIL 16 The extended deadline by the government for payment of workers wages for March. Thousands of workers continue to go without their wages and continue to protest APRIL 17 1572 officially-confirmed COVID-19 cases APRIL 19 BGMEA President again asks global brands not to abandon Bangladesh's factories and workers during the coronavirus crisis APRIL 20 BGMEA President tells media outlets that RMG factories will "definitely not" be reopening in April APRIL **22** Government demands that suppliers pay their workers for March or face legal action BGMEA estimates that about half of the industry's 4.1M workers have been affected by layoffs or furloughs BGMEA releases official guidance on the health and safety measures required for factory openings APRIL 23 BGMEA announces that it will support a phased re-opening of factories, and that only locally-based workers should return APRIL 24 BGMEA claims that 98.5% of workers have received their March salaries, a highly-disputed figure. Most factories which suspended production only pay 60% of salaries during the suspension period APRIL 25 Thousands of workers continue to protest because their wages have still not been paid APRIL 26 Factories begin to re-open. As public transport is still suspended, workers walk long distances and crowd into delivery vehicles to reach their workplaces APRIL 30 BGMEA reports \$3.18B in cancelled orders, affecting 2.28M workers 7667 officially-confirmed COVID-19 cases, and quickly climbing

## PPE PRODUCTION: PROMISE OR PITFALL?

As factories re-open, some are working on completing orders that were in-progress when the factories shut, and others have worked to shift production to PPE. There is a huge shortage of PPE in the local market in Bangladesh – particularly given the increasing demand during the pandemic – presenting a fitting opportunity for suppliers to re-start their businesses by helping satisfy local demand. In addition, international buyers from the US, Kuwait, Sri Lanka and Nepal have also expressed interest in purchasing PPE from suppliers in Bangladesh, further incentivizing suppliers to shift production<sup>64</sup>.

While moving to PPE production sounds promising, it is not without its pitfalls. First, PPE materials are graded on a scale of 1-4, with lower levels offering basic protection and higher levels the medicalgrade protection necessary to fully protect frontline workers like doctors and nurses. However, Bangladesh also currently lacks medical-grade materials (3/4). Certified fabrics have been ordered but have not yet arrived from China, due to both a high demand for the materials as well as delayed cargo routes operating between the two countries<sup>65</sup>. So, in the meantime,

suppliers are using the materials they have available or can source from local mills, largely waterproof fabrics. While they may be similar, they are not certified fabrics. Thus, the only PPE products able to be produced can merely 'substitute' for levels 1 and 2<sup>66</sup>. Producing 'substitute' products is a slippery slope, since its protective value cannot be guaranteed.

The next major issue with PPE production is that there are no production facilities in Bangladesh which can provide the necessary dust-free, medical-grade environment necessary to produce certified PPE<sup>67</sup>. Thus, even if medical grade, certified fabrics were available, any PPE produced in the country cannot be certified for medical use. However, the BGMEA has stated that they intend to engage in PPE production for export. "Our ultimate goal is to export PPE to the rest of the world and we want to do it very fast. As soon as we can get the certified fabric, we will be switching to certified and imported fabrics for our PPE." 68. It is unclear if and how suppliers might be able to upgrade production facilities to comply with medical production requirements.



Bangladesh's current inability to produce certified PPE products coupled with its aspirations for export brings to bear life-and-death questions about the quality and performance of their masks, gowns and other medical products in ensuring the health and safety of both medical professionals and patients.

As demand for PPE has skyrocketed, so have the numbers of fraudulent, uncertified or poor quality products flooding the market. For example, when officials in Demark conducted checks on a longawaited order of 20 million masks from China intended for local hospitals, they rejected five million of them due to poor quality; many of the masks did not filter particles at the stated level, which could put healthcare workers and patients at risk<sup>69</sup>. So, Bangladesh's current inability to produce certified PPE products coupled with its aspirations for export brings to bear life-and-death questions about the quality and performance of their masks, gowns and other medical products in ensuring the health and safety of both medical professionals and patients.

Despite these shortcomings, twelve suppliers have already begun PPE production and supplied to the local market<sup>70</sup>. The BGMEA president stated that these products are intended for use by "support workers and doctors" and that the "fabrication and garments already have an approval from the Director General of Health Services (DGHS), Ministry of Health. They have certified them as Level-1 Substitutes." 71. While something might be better than nothing, equipping doctors and nurses with 'Level-1 Substitutes' falls short of the level of protection required to stem viral transmission, and may also compound the problem by giving healthcare workers and their patients a false sense of security that their PPE will adequately protect them.

Finally, the move to PPE production in the Bangladesh RMG sector could arguably accelerate viral transmission, rather than reduce it. As detailed above, the vast numbers of factories not following safety protocols puts the garment workers who manufacture the PPE at great risk. Herein lies the bitter irony: workers are sent back to factories with little enforcement of the protections needed to keep them safe, just so they can produce the PPE that will help protect others.

Herein lies the bitter irony: workers are sent back to factories with little enforcement of the protections needed to keep them safe, just so they can produce the PPE that will help protect others.

### THE ROAD AHEAD

Amid all of the various accounts and issues, one thing is clear: it will require coordinated, good faith efforts by all actors to safeguard the health and livelihoods of the workers on which the sector depends, as well as to facilitate the economic recovery and continued viability of the Bangladesh RMG industry.

Efforts to address the many issues outlined in this report are underway. The International Labour Organization (ILO) has recently announced a Call the Action for the industry, which sets out "urgent priorities and specific commitments for organizations across the industry to endorse as the first step to collective action to achieve these goals." <sup>72</sup>. It outlines the responsibilities and suggested actions for brands, governments, suppliers, labor and donors, all with the aim to protect the most vulnerable – workers – while also ensuring the long-term sustainability of global supply chains and trade.

It is crucial for companies – particularly brands and retailers – to understand how their decisions and practices affect workers throughout their supply chains. The United National Development Programme has also created a rapid self-assessment for businesses to conduct human rights due diligence in relation to COVID-19<sup>73</sup>.

As brands and retailers evaluate their sourcing decisions and overall re-building strategies, the authors encourage utilizing the UNDP self-assessment tool as well as joining the ILO's Call to Action and subsequent efforts. In addition, companies may wish to consider the following questions and issues arising from this research.

ORDER CANCELLATIONS. If your company has already cancelled orders, were already-produced and in-production orders included in the cancellations? If so, can your company take in these orders rather than shifting costs and losses to suppliers?

RAW MATERIALS. Have your suppliers already purchased fabric and supplies for future orders that are now on hold? If production of the originally planned products are no longer saleable, can the materials be re-used for other designs? Can you assist your suppliers with covering the costs of your fabrics?

WORKERS' WAGES. If your firm has delayed payments to suppliers, have you ensured that this will not also delay wages paid to the workers? How will your company ensure that the workers who produce you products will be paid in accordance with prevailing governmental regulations?

HEALTH & SAFETY IN FACTORIES. If your company's goods are currently undergoing production, what are the safety measures in place in those factories? Are workers adequately protected? Is official guidance being followed? What will you do if you find problems? What will you do if there's an outbreak of COVID-19 in one of your supplier factories?

PPE. If your company plans to purchase PPE, are the suppliers able to meet the necessary requirements? Do they have access to medical-grade fabrics? Is the production facility up to medical standard? How will you inspect and test PPE products once they arrive to ensure their quality?

**RESPONSIBLE BUSINESS CONDUCT.** Do any of the issues here necessitate revisions to your company's CSR policies? Sourcing policies and practices?

### **ENDNOTES**

- 1'About Garment Industry of Bangladesh', BGMEA Website, p. 2 <a href="http://www.bgmea.com.bd/home/about/AboutGarmentsIndustry">http://www.bgmea.com.bd/home/about/AboutGarmentsIndustry</a> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- <sup>2</sup> Bangladesh and ADB', Asian Development Bank, p. 4 <a href="https://www.adb.org/countries/bangladesh/main">https://www.adb.org/countries/bangladesh/main</a> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- 3 'Bangladesh and ADB'
- <sup>4</sup> 'BGMEA at a Glance', BGMEA Website, p. 2 <a href="https://bgmea.com.bd/home/about">https://bgmea.com.bd/home/about</a>> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- <sup>6</sup> Khondaker Golam Moazzem and others, 'Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprises: Preliminary Results from a Survey', in Dialogue on Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprise (Dhaka, 2018), p. 33 <a href="https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey>"https://www.research-gate.net/publication/arch-gate.net/public
- <sup>6</sup> 'Trade Information', BGMEA. https://www.bgmea.com.bd/home/pages/ TradeInformation [accessed 29 April 2020].
  <sup>7</sup> Ibid
- <sup>8</sup> Naila Kabeer, 'The Evolving Politics of Labour Standards in Bangladesh: Taking Stock and Looking Forward', in Labor, Global Supply Chains, and the Garment Industry in South Asia, ed. by Sanchita Banerjee Saxena, 1st edn (London: Routledge, 2020), pp. 216–44 <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429430039">https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429430039</a>.>
- <sup>9</sup> 'Swift Policy Action, Strong Leadership Can Save Millions of Jobs, "Avert the Worst" amid COVID-19 Pandemic', UN News, 2020, p. 5 <a href="https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/03/1059672">https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/03/1059672</a>> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- <sup>10</sup> Tara Donaldson, 'Coronavirus Has Already Accelerated Non-China Sourcing Efforts, MAGIC President Says', Sourcing Journal, 2020, p. 3 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-china-sourcing-at-magic-india-bangladesh-mexico-supply-chain-194380">https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-china-sourcing-at-magic-india-bangladesh-mexico-supply-chain-194380</a> [accessed 28 April 2020].
- "Wimal Perera, 'Bangladesh Government Downplays COVID-19 Threat as Job Losses Mount', World Socialist Web Site, 2020
- <a href="https://www.sus.org/en/articles/2020/03/16/bang-m16.html">https://www.sus.org/en/articles/2020/03/16/bang-m16.html</a> [accessed 27 March 2020].
- <sup>12</sup> Mark S Anner, Abandoned? The Impact of COVID-19 on Workers and Businesses at the Bottom of Global Garment Supply Chains, 2020 <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340460592\_Abandoned\_The\_Impact\_of\_COVID-19\_on\_Workers\_and\_Businesses\_at\_the\_Bottom\_of\_Global\_Garment\_Supply\_Chains>."
- <sup>13</sup> Monira Munni, 'RMG Export Likely to Plunge Further', The Financial Express , 10 March 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/public/index.php/trade/rmg-export-likely-to-plunge-further-1583812479">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/public/index.php/trade/rmg-export-likely-to-plunge-further-1583812479</a> [accessed 23 April 2020]
- <sup>14</sup> FHM Humayan Kabir, 'Coronavirus Impact: Disruption in Supply Chain Worries Garment Exporters', The Financial Express, 11 February 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/economy/bangladesh/coronavirus-impact-disruption-in-supply-chain-worries-garment-exporters-1581396740">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/economy/bangladesh/coronavirus-impact-disruption-in-supply-chain-worries-garment-exporters-1581396740</a> [accessed 23 April 2020].
- <sup>15</sup> Marc Bain, 'Coronavirus Threatens the Livelihoods of Garment Workers around the World', Qz.Com, 2020 <a href="https://qz.com/1821511/coronavirus-threatens-jobs-of-garment-workers-in-southeast-asia/">https://qz.com/1821511/coronavirus-threatens-jobs-of-garment-workers-in-southeast-asia/>.
- 16 Brand BGMEA, 'Appeal to International Buyers', YouTube, 2020 <a href="https://">https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=LmhbW9DO4os> [accessed 23 April 2020]. <sup>17</sup>Tara Donaldson, 'Topshop Parent to Suppliers: Cancel Everything or 30 Percent Discount', Sourcing Journal, 2020, p. 4 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.">https://sourcingjournal</a>. com/topics/sourcing/arcadia-group-cancels-factory-orders-suppliersdiscount-coronavirus-bgmea-topshop-205137/>[accessed 28 April 2020]. 18 'COVID-19 Tracker: Which Brands Are Acting Responsibly toward Suppliers and Workers? ', Worker Rights Consortium, 2020 <a href="https://www. workersrights.org/issues/covid-19/tracker/> [accessed 23 April 2020]. 19 Rubana Huq, 'Strategic Partner of Bangladesh', LinkedIn, 2020, p. 2 <a href="https://www.linkedin.com/posts/rubana-huq-94988651\_bangladesh-">https://www.linkedin.com/posts/rubana-huq-94988651\_bangladesh-</a> activity-6659360690119290880-3-Tl> [accessed 28 April 2020]. <sup>20</sup> Tara Donaldson, 'Primark Promises Wages for Factory Workers After Invoking Force Majeure', Sourcing Journal, 2020 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.">https://sourcingjournal</a>. com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-primark-factory-worker-wage-fundcovid-19-order-cancellations-204373/> [accessed 28 April 2020] <sup>21</sup>Annie Kelly, 'Primark Announces Wage Fund for Garment Workers', The Guardian, 2020, p. 6 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-">https://www.theguardian.com/global-</a> development/2020/apr/07/primark-announces-wage-fund-for-garment-
- <sup>22</sup> Liz Warren, 'How Levi's Red Tab Foundation Is Helping Other Companies Establish Support Funds', Sourcing Journal, 2020, p. 3 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.com/denim/denim-brands/levis-red-tab-foundation-open-source-coronavirus-relief-206242/">https://sourcingjournal.com/denim/denim-brands/levis-red-tab-foundation-open-source-coronavirus-relief-206242/</a> [accessed 28 April 2020].
  <sup>23</sup> Zobaer Ahmed, 'Coronavirus: Bangladesh's Garment Industry Risks Collapse', DW.Com, 2020, p. 3 <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-">https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-</a>

- bangladeshs- garment-industry-risks-collapse/a-52917410> [accessed 27 April 2020].
- <sup>24</sup> Jebun Nesa Alo, 'Dhaka Airport Warehouse Overfilled with Imported Garment Raw Material', The Business Standard, 2020, p. 4 <a href="https://tosnews.net/economy/rmg/dhaka-airport-warehouse-overfilled-imported-garment-raw-material-73777">https://tosnews.net/economy/rmg/dhaka-airport-warehouse-overfilled-imported-garment-raw-material-73777>.
- <sup>25</sup> Anner.
- <sup>26</sup> Anner.
- <sup>27</sup> 'Impact of COVID-19 on Bangladesh RMG Industry', BGMEA, 2020 https://www.bgmea.com.bd/ [Accessed 29 April 2020]
- 28 Anner
- <sup>29</sup> Monira Munni, 'Many Owners Seek to Run RMG Units', The Financial Express, 28 March 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/many-owners-seek-to-run-rmg-units-1585365335">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/many-owners-seek-to-run-rmg-units-1585365335</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> 'Factories Can Run bur Must Ensure Safety of Workers', The Daily Star, 28 March 2020 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/factories-can-run-must-ensure-safety-workers-1886866">https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/factories-can-run-must-ensure-safety-workers-1886866</a>>.
- <sup>31</sup> 'Over 100 RMG Factories Remain Open despite Coronavirus Lockdown', The Financial Express , 6 April 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com">https://thefinancialexpress.com</a>. bd/trade/over-100-rmg-factories-remain-open-despite-coronavirus-lockdown-1586163283> [accessed 23 April 2020].
- <sup>32</sup> Monira Munni, 'Savar RMG Units Reopen Today', The Financial Express, 5 April 2020, p. 3 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/savar-rmg-units-reopen-today-1586055816">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/savar-rmg-units-reopen-today-1586055816</a>>.
- <sup>32</sup> Jasmine Malik Chua, 'From Bangladesh to Myanmar, Outbreak Sows Chaos for Garment Workers', Sourcing Journal, 2020 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-bangladesh-garment-workers-factories-rubana-huq-myanmar-204174/">https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-bangladesh-garment-workers-factories-rubana-huq-myanmar-204174/</a> [accessed 28 April 2020]
- $^{\rm 34}$  Chua, 'From Bangladesh to Myanmar, Outbreak Sows Chaos for Garment Workers'.
- 35 'Brac Rapid Survey: 47pc Garment Workers yet to Be Paid', The Daily Star, 19 April 2020, pp. 1–6 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/brac-rapid-survey-47pc-garment-workers-yet-be-paid-1894444">https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/brac-rapid-survey-47pc-garment-workers-yet-be-paid-1894444</a>.
- 36 'Legal Action against RMG Factories If Wages Not Paid by Tomorrow: Govt', The Financial Express, 15 April 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/legal-action-against-rmg-factories-if-wages-not-paid-by-tomorrow-govt-1586949906">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/legal-action-against-rmg-factories-if-wages-not-paid-by-tomorrow-govt-1586949906</a>>.
- 37 'RMG Workers Block Highway in Gazipur for Arrears', The Financial Express, 12 April 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/rmg-workers-block-highway-in-gazipur-for-arrears-1586694511">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/rmg-workers-block-highway-in-gazipur-for-arrears-1586694511</a> [accessed 23 April 2020]
- <sup>38</sup> Jasmin Malik Chua, 'Protesting Bangladesh Garment Workers: "Who Will Save Us From Starvation?", Sourcing Journal, 2020 <a href="https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/bangladesh-garment-workers-coronavirus-starvation-protest-bgmea-clean-clothes-campaign-205802/">https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/bangladesh-garment-workers-coronavirus-starvation-protest-bgmea-clean-clothes-campaign-205802/</a> [accessed 28 April 2020].
- <sup>39</sup>" Starving ' Bangladesh Garment Workers Protest for Pay during Lockdown, Yahoo News, 2020, pp. 1–6 <a href="https://newsyahoo.com/starving-bangladesh-garment-workers-protest-pay-during-lockdown-144413308">https://newsyahoo.com/starving-bangladesh-garment-workers-protest-pay-during-lockdown-144413308</a>. html> [accessed 28 April 2020].
- <sup>40</sup> 'COVID-19: BGMEA Recommends Closure of Factories', Dhaka Tribune, 26 March 2020, pp. 1–3 <a href="https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/03/26/covid-19-bgmea-recommends-closure-of-factories">https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/03/26/covid-19-bgmea-recommends-closure-of-factories</a>>.
- <sup>41</sup> Ibrahim Hossain Ovi, '1 Million Garment Workers out of Work in Bangladesh?', Dhaka Tribune, 2 April 2020, pp. 1–3 <a href="https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/04/02/one-million-garment-workers-out-of-work-in-bangladesh">https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/04/02/one-million-garment-workers-out-of-work-in-bangladesh</a>.
- 42 Anner
- <sup>43</sup> Fahmida Khatun, 'How Will the COVID-19 Stimulus Package Be Implemented?', 'The Daily Star, 9 April 2020 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/macro-mirror/news/how-will-the-covid-19-stimulus-package-be-implemented-1891009">https://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/macro-mirror/news/how-will-the-covid-19-stimulus-package-be-implemented-1891009</a>>[accessed 23 April 2020]
- <sup>44</sup> Monira Munni, 'Garment Owners Trim Jobs Defying Govt Plea', The Financial Express, 12 April 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/garment-owners-trim-jobs-defying-govt-plea-1586659464">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/garment-owners-trim-jobs-defying-govt-plea-1586659464</a>.
- <sup>45</sup>Ruma Paul, 'Garment Exporter Bangladesh Faces \$6 Bln Hit as World Retailers Cancel Orders', Reuters, 31 March 2020 <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-bangladesh-exports/garment-exporter-bangladesh-faces-6-bln-hit-as-world-retailers-cancel-orders-idUSL1N2B01A2">https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-bangladesh-exports/garment-exporter-bangladesh-faces-6-bln-hit-as-world-retailers-cancel-orders-idUSL1N2B01A2</a> [accessed 10 April 2020].
- <sup>46</sup> Monira Munni, 'Mar-May RMG Exports Might Fall by \$5.0b', The Financial Express, 13 April 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/economy/mar-may-rmg-exports-might-fall-by-50b-1586746252">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/economy/mar-may-rmg-exports-might-fall-by-50b-1586746252</a> [accessed 23 April 2020]

- $^{\rm 47}\,\rm Munni,\, 'Mar-May$  RMG Exports Might Fall by \$5.0b'.
- <sup>48</sup> Munni, 'Mar-May RMG Exports Might Fall by \$5.0b'.
- $^{49}$  Forrest Cookson, 'Should the RMG Industry Re-Open in May ?', Dhaka Tribune, 22 April 2020 <a href="https://www.dhakatribune.com/opinion/oped/2020/04/22/should-the-rmg-industry-re-open-in-may">https://www.dhakatribune.com/opinion/oped/2020/04/22/should-the-rmg-industry-re-open-in-may</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Tara Donaldson, 'Bangladesh Factories "Definitely" Won't Reopen in April: BGMEA President', Sourcing Journal, 20 April 2020 < https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/bangladesh-garment-factories-reopening-coronavirus-bgmea-rubana-huq-206396/> [accessed 28 April 2020] 
  <sup>51</sup> '7 Th Anniversary of the Rana Plaza Tragedy', in 7th Anniversary of the Rana Plaza Tragedy (Center for Policy Dialogue (CPD), 2020), pp. 1–45 
  <a href="https://cpd.org.bd/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Presentation-on-7th-Anniversary-of-the-Rana-Plaza-Tragedy-COVID-19-Government-Initiatives-and-Way-Forward.pdf">https://cpd.org.bd/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Presentation-on-7th-Anniversary-of-the-Rana-Plaza-Tragedy-COVID-19-Government-Initiatives-and-Way-Forward.pdf</a>.
- 52 Cookson.
- <sup>53</sup>Jasim Uddin and others, 'Coronavirus Shutdown End: Factories Returning to Life', The Business Standard, 2020 <a href="https://www.tbsnews.net/economy/rmg/502-factories-under-bgmea-reopened-today-74023">https://www.tbsnews.net/economy/rmg/502-factories-under-bgmea-reopened-today-74023</a>.
- F4 Rafiul Islam, "30 Doctors Infected with COVID-19 Daily on Average Last Week", The Daily Star, 2020 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/30-doctors-infected-with-coronavirus-covid-19-daily-average-last-week-1896589">https://www.thedailystar.net/30-doctors-infected-with-coronavirus-covid-19-daily-average-last-week-1896589</a>.
   F5 "Reopen Factories in Phases to Save Economy", The Business Standard, 25 April 2020 <a href="https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/reopen-factories-phases-save-economy-73810">https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/reopen-factories-phases-save-economy-73810</a>.
- <sup>56</sup> Uddin and others.
- <sup>57</sup> 'RMG Factories Could Be Operated with Workers Now Staying in Dhaka: Minister', UNB.Com.Bd, 28 April 2020 <a href="https://unb.com.bd/category/Bangladesh/rmg-factories-could-be-operated-with-workers-now-staying-in-dhaka-minister/50724">https://unb.com.bd/category/Bangladesh/rmg-factories-could-be-operated-with-workers-now-staying-in-dhaka-minister/50724</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> Refayet Ullah Mirdha, 'Social Distancing in Garment Factories out of the Question', The Daily Star, 17 April 2020 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/social-distancing-garment-factories-out-the-question-1893697">https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/social-distancing-garment-factories-out-the-question-1893697</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Shohel Mamun, 'Coronavirus : Govt Offices to Operate on a Limited Scale', Dhaka Tribune, 26 April 2020 <a href="https://www.dhakatribune.com/">https://www.dhakatribune.com/</a> health/coronavirus/2020/04/26/coronavirus-govt-withdraws-order-to-reopen-offices-under-18-ministries>.
- <sup>60</sup> 'Educational Institutions May Remain Closed till September: PM', The Daily Star, 27 April 2020 <a href="https://www.thedailystar.net/country/news/">https://www.thedailystar.net/country/news/</a>

- educational-institutions-remain-closed-till-september-pm-1897198> <sup>61</sup> Uddin and others.
- <sup>62</sup> Guideline, 2020, <a href="http://bgmea.com.bd/uploads/files/Guideline.pdf">http://bgmea.com.bd/uploads/files/Guideline.pdf</a>>. <sup>63</sup> Ibrahim Hossain Ovi, 'Garment Factories Open amid Tight Safety
- Measures', Dhaka Tribune, 26 April 2020 <a href="https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/economy/2020/04/26/garment-factories-open-amid-tight-safety-measures">https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/economy/2020/04/26/garment-factories-open-amid-tight-safety-measures>.
- <sup>64</sup> Abbas Uddin Noyon, 'Bangladesh Moves to Export Professional PPE', The Business Standard, 3 April 2020 <a href="https://tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/bangladesh-moves-export-professional-ppe-64474">https://tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/bangladesh-moves-export-professional-ppe-64474</a> [accessed 23 April 2020].
- <sup>65</sup> 'BGMEA Eyes PPE Export after Meeting Local Demands', The Independent, 30 March 2020 <a href="http://m.theindependentbd.com/post/242955">http://m.theindependentbd.com/post/242955</a>.
- $^{66}\,\mathrm{BGMEA}$  Eyes PPE Export after Meeting Local Demands'.  $^{67}\,\mathrm{Noyon}.$
- <sup>68</sup> 'Bangladesh Garment Factories Manufacture PPE to Fight COVID-19', Apparel Resources, 2020 <a href="https://bd.apparelresources.com/business-news/trade/bangladesh-garment-factories-manufacture-ppe-fight-covid-19/">https://bd.apparelresources.com/business-news/trade/bangladesh-garment-factories-manufacture-ppe-fight-covid-19/</a>> [accessed 23 April 2020].
- <sup>69</sup> 'Tvivlsom Kvalitet Af Beskyttelsesudstyr: Millioner Af Masker Til Danske Læger Og Sygeplejersker Kasseret', DR.Dk, 20 April 2020 <a href="https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/tvivlsom-kvalitet-af-beskyttelsesudstyr-millioner-af-masker-til-danske-laeger-og">https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/tvivlsom-kvalitet-af-beskyttelsesudstyr-millioner-af-masker-til-danske-laeger-og</a>>.
- 70 Noyon.
- <sup>71</sup> 'BGMEA Wants to Export PPE after Meeting Local Demand', The Financial Express , 29 March 2020 <a href="https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/bgmea-wants-to-export-ppe-after-meeting-local-demand-1585477663">https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/bgmea-wants-to-export-ppe-after-meeting-local-demand-1585477663</a> [accessed 23 April 2020].
- <sup>72</sup> International Labour Organization, 'COVID-19: Action in the Global Garment Industry', International Labour Organization, 2020 <a href="https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/sectoral/WCMS\_742343/lang--en/index.htm">https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/sectoral/WCMS\_742343/lang--en/index.htm</a> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- <sup>73</sup> 'Human Rights Due Diligence and COVID-19: Rapid Self-Assessment for Business', United Nations Development Programme, (2020) <a href="https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/democratic-governance/human-rights-due-diligence-and-covid-19-rapid-self-assessment-for-business.html">https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/librarypage/democratic-governance/human-rights-due-diligence-and-covid-19-rapid-self-assessment-for-business.html</a> [accessed 29 April 2020].

### REFERENCES

- ' Starving ' Bangladesh garment workers protest for pay during lockdown. (2020). Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Yahoo news website: https://news.yahoo.com/starving-bangladesh-garment-workers-protest-pay-during-lockdown-144413308.html
- 7 th Anniversary of the Rana Plaza Tragedy. (2020). 7th Anniversary of the Rana Plaza Tragedy, 1–45. Retrieved from https://cpd.org.bd/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Presentation-on-7th-Anniversary-of-the-Rana-Plaza-Tragedy-COVID-19-Government-Initiatives-and-Way-Forward.pdf
- About Garment Industry of Bangladesh. (n.d.). Retrieved April 29, 2020, from BGMEA Website website: http://www.bg-mea.com.bd/home/about/AboutGarmentsIndustry
- Ahmed, Z. (2020a). Coronavirus: Bangladesh's garment industry risks collapse. Retrieved April 27, 2020, from DW.Com website: https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-bangladeshs-garment-industry-risks-collapse/a-52917410
- Ahmed, Z. (2020b, February 6). Has Bangladesh made progress on the rights of garment workers? *DW.Com*. Retrieved from https://www.dw.com/en/has-bangladesh-made-progress-on-the-rights-of-garment-workers/a-52277347
- Alo, J. N. (2020). Dhaka airport warehouse overfilled with imported garment raw material. *The Business Standard*, p. 4. Retrieved from https://tbsnews.net/economy/rmg/dhaka-airport-warehouse-overfilled-imported-garment-raw-material-73777
- Anner, M. S. (2020). Abandoned? The Impact of COVID-19 on Workers and Businesses at the Bottom of Global Garment Supply Chains. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340460592\_Abandoned\_The\_Impact\_of\_COVID-19\_on\_Workers\_and\_Businesses\_at\_the\_Bottom\_of\_Global\_Garment\_Supply\_Chains
- Bain, M. (2020). Coronavirus threatens the livelihoods of garment workers around the world. *Qz.Com*. Retrieved from https://qz.com/1821511/coronavirus-threatens-jobs-of-garment-workers-in-southeast-asia/
- Bangladesh and ADB. (n.d.). Retrieved April 29, 2020, from Asian Development Bank website: https://www.adb.org/countries/bangladesh/main
- Bangladesh garment factories manufacture PPE to fight COVID-19. (2020, April 8). Retrieved April 23, 2020, from Apparel Resources website: https://bd.apparelresources.com/business-news/trade/bangladesh-garment-factories-manufacture-ppe-fight-covid-19/
- Bangladesh Garment Manufacturers and Exporters Association (BGMEA), *BGMEA Website*, 2020, p. 2 <a href="https://www.bg-mea.com.bd/">https://www.bg-mea.com.bd/</a>> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- Bangladesh Garment Manufactureres and Exporters Association. (2020). *BGMEA at a Glance*. (n.d.). Retrieved April 29, 2020, from BGMEA Website website: https://bgmea.com.bd/home/about
- BGMEA wants to export PPE after meeting local demand. (2020, March 29). *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/bgmea-wants-to-export-ppe-after-meeting-local-demand-1585477663
- Brac Rapid Survey: 47pc garment workers yet to be paid. (2020, April 19). *The Daily Star*, pp. 1–6. Retrieved from https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/brac-rapid-survey-47pc-garment-workers-yet-be-paid-1894444
- Brand BGMEA. (2020, March 23). Appeal to international buyers. *YouTube*. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LmhbW9DO4os
- Chua, J. M. (2020). From Bangladesh to Myanmar, Outbreak

- Sows Chaos for Garment Workers. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing journal website: https://sourcing-journal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-bangladesh-garment-workers-factories-rubana-huq-myanmar-204174/
- Cookson, F. (2020a, April 22). Should the RMG industry re-open in May? *Dhaka Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/opinion/op-ed/2020/04/22/should-the-rmg-industry-re-open-in-may
- Cookson, F. (2020b, April 22). Should the RMG industry re-open in May? *Dhaka Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/opinion/op-ed/2020/04/22/should-the-rmg-industry-re-open-in-may
- COVID-19: BGMEA recommends closure of factories. (2020, March 26). *Dhaka Tribune*, pp. 1–3. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/03/26/covid-19-bgmea-recommends-closure-of-factories
- COVID-19 Tracker: Which Brands Are Acting Responsibly toward Suppliers and Workers? . (2020). Retrieved April 23, 2020, from Worker Rights Consortium website: https://www.workersrights.org/issues/covid-19/tracker/
- Donaldson, T. (2020a). Bangladesh Factories 'Definitely' Won't Reopen in April: BGMEA President. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing Journal website: https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/bangladesh-garment-factories-reopening-coronavirus-bgmea-rubana-huq-206396/
- Donaldson, T. (2020b). Coronavirus Has Already Accelerated Non-China Sourcing Efforts, MAGIC President Says. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing Journal website: https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-china-sourcing-at-magic-india-bangladesh-mexico-supply-chain-194380/
- Donaldson, T. (2020c). Primark Promises Wages for Factory Workers After Invoking Force Majeure. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing Journal website: https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/coronavirus-primark-factory-worker-wage-fund-covid-19-order-cancellations-204373/
- Donaldson, T. (2020d). Topshop Parent to Suppliers: Cancel Everything or 30 Percent Discount. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing Journal website: https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/arcadia-group-cancels-factory-orders-suppliers-discount-coronavirus-bgmea-topshop-205137/
- Educational institutions may remain closed till September: PM. (2020, April 27). *The Daily Star*. Retrieved from https://www.thedailystar.net/country/news/educational-institutions-remain-closed-till-september-pm-1897198
- Factories can run but must ensure safety of workers. (2020, March 28). *The Daily Star*. Retrieved from https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/factories-can-run-must-ensure-safety-workers-1886866
- Guideline for garment workers. (2020). Retrieved from http://bgmea.com.bd/uploads/files/Guideline.pdf
- Huq, R. (2020). Strategic Partner of Bangladesh. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from LinkedIn website: https://www.linkedin.com/posts/rubana-huq-94988651\_bangladesh-activity-6659360690119290880-3-Tl
- International Labour Organization. (2020). COVID-19: Action in the Global Garment Industry. Retrieved April 29, 2020, from International Labour Organization website: https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/coronavirus/sectoral/WCMS\_742343/lang--en/index.htm
- Islam, R. (2020). '30 doctors infected with COVID-19 daily on average last week '. The Daily Star. Retrieved from https://

- www.thedailystar.net/30-doctors-infected-with-coronavirus-covid-19-daily-average-last-week-1896589
- Jasmin Malik Chua. (2020). Protesting Bangladesh Garment Workers: 'Who Will Save Us From Starvation?' Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing journal website: https://sourcingjournal.com/topics/sourcing/bangladesh-garment-workers-coronavirus-starvation-protest-bgmea-clean-clothes-campaign-205802/
- Kabeer, N. (2020). The evolving politics of labour standards in Bangladesh: taking stock and looking forward. In S. B. Saxena (Ed.), Labor, Global Supply Chains, and the Garment Industry in South Asia (1st ed., pp. 216–244). https://doi. org/https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429430039
- Kabir, F. H. (2020, February 11). Coronavirus impact: Disruption in supply chain worries garment exporters. *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancial-express.com.bd/economy/bangladesh/coronavirus-impact-disruption-in-supply-chain-worries-garment-exporters-1581396740
- Kelly, A. (2020). Primark announces wage fund for garment workers. *The Guardian*, p. 6. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2020/apr/07/primark-announces-wage-fund-for-garment-workers
- Legal action against RMG factories if wages not paid by tomorrow: Govt. (2020, April 15). *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/ legal-action-against-rmg-factories-if-wages-not-paid-by-tomorrow-govt-1586949906
- Mamun, S. (2020, April 26). Coronavirus: Govt offices to operate on a limited scale. *Dhaka Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/health/coronavirus/2020/04/26/coronavirus-govt-withdraws-order-to-re-open-offices-under-18-ministries
- Mirdha, R. U. (2020, April 17). Social distancing in garment factories out of the question. *The Daily Star*. Retrieved from https://www.thedailystar.net/business/news/social-distancing-garment-factories-out-the-question-1893697
- Moazzem, K. G., Khatun, F., Khandker, A., Nabil, F., Reza, M. M., & Arfanuzzaman, M. (2018). Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprises: Preliminary Results from a Survey. *Dialogue on Ongoing Upgradation in RMG Enterprise*, (March), 33. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/325567646\_Ongoing\_Upgradation\_in\_RMG\_Enterprises\_Preliminary\_Results\_from\_a\_Survey
- Munni, M. (2020a, March 10). RMG export likely to plunge further. *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/public/index.php/trade/rmg-export-likely-to-plunge-further-1583812479
- Munni, M. (2020b, March 28). Many owners seek to run RMG units. *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/many-owners-seek-to-runrmg-units-1585365335
- Munni, M. (2020c, April 5). Savar RMG units reopen today. The Financial Express, p. 3. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/savar-rmg-units-reopen-to-day-1586055816
- Munni, M. (2020d, April 12). Garment owners trim jobs defying govt plea. *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/print/garment-owners-trim-jobs-defying-govt-plea-1586659464
- Munni, M. (2020e, April 13). Mar-May RMG exports might fall by \$5.0b. *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://the-financialexpress.com.bd/economy/mar-may-rmg-exports-might-fall-by-50b-1586746252
- Noyon, A. U. (2020, April 3). Bangladesh moves to export professional PPE. *The Business Standard*. Retrieved from https://

- tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/bangladesh-moves-export-professional-ppe-64474
- Over 100 RMG factories remain open despite coronavirus lockdown. (2020, April 6). *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/trade/over-100-rmg-factories-remain-open-despite-coronavirus-lockdown-1586163283
- Ovi, I. H. (2020a, April 2). 1 million garment workers out of work in Bangladesh? *Dhaka Tribune*, pp. 1–3. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/04/02/one-million-garment-workers-out-of-work-in-bangladesh
- Ovi, I. H. (2020b, April 26). Garment factories open amid tight safety measures. *Dhaka Tribune*. Retrieved from https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/economy/2020/04/26/garment-factories-open-amid-tight-safety-measures
- Paul, R. (2020, March 31). Garment exporter Bangladesh faces \$6 bln hit as world retailers cancel orders. *Reuters*. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-bangladesh-exports/garment-exporter-bangladesh-faces-6-bln-hit-as-world-retailers-cancel-orders-idUSL1N2BO1A2
- Perera, W. (2020). Bangladesh government downplays COVID-19 threat as job losses mount. Retrieved March 27, 2020, from World Socialist Web Site website: https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2020/03/16/bang-m16.html
- 'Reopen factories in phases to save economy.' (2020, April 25). *The Business Standard*. Retrieved from https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/reopen-factories-phases-save-economy-73810
- RMG factories could be operated with workers now staying in Dhaka: Minister. (2020, April 28). UNB.Com.Bd. Retrieved from https://unb.com.bd/category/Bangladesh/rmg-factories-could-be-operated-with-workers-now-staying-in-dhaka-minister/50724
- RMG workers block highway in Gazipur for arrears. (2020, April 12). *The Financial Express*. Retrieved from https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/national/rmg-workers-block-highway-in-gazipur-for-arrears-1586694511
- Swift policy action, strong leadership can save millions of jobs, 'avert the worst' amid COVID-19 pandemic. (2020). Retrieved April 29, 2020, from UN News website: https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/03/1059672
- 'Trade Information', *BGMEA Website*, 2020, p. 14 <a href="https://www.bgmea.com.bd/home/pages/TradeInformation">https://www.bgmea.com.bd/home/pages/TradeInformation</a> [accessed 29 April 2020].
- Tvivlsom kvalitet af beskyttelsesudstyr: Millioner af masker til danske læger og sygeplejersker kasseret. (2020, April 20). *DR.Dk*. Retrieved from https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/indland/tvivlsom-kvalitet-af-beskyttelsesudstyr-millioner-af-masker-til-danske-laeger-og
- Uddin, J., Noman, M., Amin, N., & Sayem, A. (2020). Coronavirus Shutdown End: Factories returning to life. *The Business Standard*. Retrieved from https://www.tbsnews.net/economy/rmg/502-factories-under-bgmea-reopened-to-day-74023
- United Nations Development Programme. (2020). 'Human Rights Due Diligence and COVID-19: Rapid Self-Assessment for Business'.
- Warren, L. (2020). How Levi's Red Tab Foundation Is Helping Other Companies Establish Support Funds. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from Sourcing Journal website: https://sourcing-journal.com/denim/denim-brands/levis-red-tab-foundation-open-source-coronavirus-relief-206242/